Planning Commission Meeting Minutes
Tuesday November 13, 2018
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Planning Commission Members in Attendance:
Trevor Wood, Art Adcock, Michelle Sperry, Jessica Tolman, and Brad Gunnell. 
Other’s in Attendance: Community Development Director Jason Bond, Engineer Jon Lundell, Steve Larsen, & Ken Berg. 
Commission Chair Wood called the meeting to order at 7:04 p.m.
Invocation/Inspirational Thought: Commissioner Tolman offered an inspirational thought.
Pledge of Allegiance: Commissioner Sperry led the pledge of allegiance. 
Public Forum: Commission Chair Wood opened the public forum at 7:06 p.m. and closed it at 7:06 p.m.
PUBLIC HEARING-Summit View Communities Concept/Rezone: 
Mr. Bond clarified that the agenda focuses on the concept review, but didn’t specify that it’s also a proposed rezone. However, the Public Notice was noticed as a rezone. He explained that this is a concept review and a proposed rezone for the Summit View Communities. The developer is requested that the property located at approximately 648 N. State Road 198 be rezoned as an R-10 PUD. 
A concept plan has been provided by Mr. Larsen the applicant (see attachment A), in order to visualize the potential a rezone would provide. The proposed subdivision includes apartments, townhomes, and single family homes. The developer has also proposed a trail in the open space. A commercial area with frontage on Highway 198 is shown on the concept plan. Mr. Bond emphasized that both the zone change and PUD would be required for their concept to plan to work. 
Mr. Bond explained that the blue lines on the map represent water pressure zones. Anything to the left of the line can be served by the current water system. The green line represents the sewer line through the proposed development. And everything to the left of the sewer line would require additional measures. 
Commission Chair Wood opened the public hearing at 7:14 p.m.
Shane Simons asked what this subdivision means for highway 198 in terms of traffic and speed limit. Mr. Lundell explained that Highway 198 is a UDOT owned road and as such falls under their requirements. It will most likely be widened as traffic increases through acceleration and deceleration lanes. Mr. Lundell added that any plans approved through the City in conjunction with a UDOT road would require approved UDOT plans. Mr. Simons asked where the water to service this area would come from. Mr. Lundell stated that any new development is required to bring water to the City. For every acre that is developed, the developer must bring 3 acre feet of water. A study is also conducted regarding water capacity. 
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Ross Lyman explained that he owns property to the east of this proposed development. He asked if this will it affect his property, and how close development would be to him. Mr. Bond replied that this development would provide better access as well as utilities in closer proximity to his property. He also explained that most of the property that neighbor’s Mr. Lyman is proposed open space, but there may be some development to the North.  Mr. Lyman pointed out that there is a public road that goes through the old Sumsion property. Mr. Larsen explained that if it’s a historical access easement it will be reserved or replaced. 
Commission Chair Wood closed the Public Hearing 7:22 p.m.
Mr. Larsen explained that there are benefits and challenges to this project. He expects the phasing to take place over a significant period of time. For now, he is planning to work within the corridor of the existing sewer and water infrastructure. Mr. Larsen stated that he would like to utilize the open space for the benefit of the City. He explained that the pit needs to be filled in, in order to develop it. To accomplish this, he plans to move dirt from the top of the property to the pit. He noted that this will create access for the open space. Mr. Larsen pointed out that he has reserved a commercial corridor along the highway for future use. 
Mr. Larsen noted that his proposal to continue Peach Street would include moving the City park retention basin. He is also proposing an additional 8.7-acre park of open space to dedicate to the City. Mr. Larsen explained that he plans to provide a dedicated commitment for the steep open space and have the City determine how they would like to develop it. Commissioner Tolman asked how continuing Peach Street will affect the park. Mr. Larsen clarified that it would only affect the basin, not the existing park.  
Commissioner Gunnell asked what the first phase would include. Mr. Larsen explained that the first phase would consist of transferring dirt off of the mountain, continuing the road through Cherry Lane to Highway 198, and building a few apartment buildings and townhomes. Mr. Lundell clarified that City Code requires any development that exceeds 9 units to have two points of fully improved access. Commissioner Wood asked if the apartment and townhomes will be subdivided to allow the units to be owned seperately. Mr. Larsen stated that he doesn’t anticipate subdividing the apartments, but plans to for the townhomes. 
Commissioner Gunnell expressed hesitation with high density housing being in the first phases and asked if the single family homes will really be built in future phases. Mr. Lundell discussed how the location of the sewer has directed the developer’s ability to phase.  
Commissioner Adcock explained his feelings that this is situation is similar to the Bella Vista development. He pointed out that the City Council has communicated that residents would like single family housing, but developers are demanding multifamily housing. The Commissioners discussed the difference between Summit View Communities and Bella Vista. Commissioner Gunnell pointed out that there aren’t single family homes adjacent to this property like there are in the Bella Vista development. Commissioner Tolman stated that she likes the commercial aspect along the highway and thinks it’s a 
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good use of space. The Commission agreed that this proposal is a good solution for otherwise blighted property. 
Mr. Bond reported that staff recommends (if the Commission is in favor of this proposal), that the Commission recommend that the rezone won’t take effect until a development agreement is approved. He explained that this would give the developer the reassurance that they are moving in the right direction, and allow them to move forward. Mr. Bond clarified that a sunset on the development agreement may also be appropriate. 
Commissioner Adcock asked if the Planning Commission will be able to look at this development in the future? Mr. Lundell confirmed that the preliminary plan will come to the Planning Commission in the future. 
The Commissioners discussed an appropriate sunset clause time and decided that one year was an appropriate time frame. 
Motion: Commissioner Gunnell motioned to send a positive recommendation to the City Council for the Summit View Communities concept/rezone; to rezone the affected parcel to R-10 with a PUD designation which rezone will not take effect until a development agreement has been made with the City Council, and with a sunset clause of one year for the developer to enter into a development agreement with the City Council. Commissioner Tolman seconded. 
Roll Call:
Commissioner Adcock	      Aye
Commissioner Tolman	      Aye
Commissioner Sperry	      Aye
Commissioner Gunnell	      Aye
Commissioner Wood	      Aye
The vote passed unanimously 5 to 0.
A recess was taken at 8:16 p.m. and the meeting was resumed at 8:28 p.m.
High Density and Moderate Income Housing Discussion
Mr. Bond reported that the City Council is ready for a recommendation regarding high density and moderate income housing. Staff recommends that the Planning Commission provide a broad recommendation on this issue to the City Council so they can further explore the logistics.
Mr. Bond explained that staff’s recommendation centers around ADU’s being implemented into City Code and the following items be considered: Multi-family developments be prohibited in the R-8 zone as well as removing flag lots and infill lots in City Code. An ADU workshop or a proactive public relation resource 

PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING
							                  TUESDAY November 13, 2018
									           PAGE 4 OF 5
is established. If multi-family in the R-8 zone doesn’t continue to happen, an affordable option needs to replace it in order for the City to be in harmony with State moderate income housing requirements. 
Commissioner Adcock asked Mr. Bond if he feels that ADU’s are an affordable option within the R-8 zone. Mr. Bond answered that because ADU’s would be rentals, mortgage hurdles wouldn’t be an issue. Commissioner Tolman told the Commission that at the ADU conference they explained that ADU’s are usually rented out below market rates. 
Commissioner Gunnell brought up the demand for Air B and B’s. The Commission discussed the possibility of prohibiting short term rentals. They also discussed the possible negative impacts of over regulating ADU’s. Mr. Bond informed the Commission that other Cities have implemented ADU’s with regulations as such that not many residents understand/can afford to build these units. Commissioner Adcock expressed his feeling that ADU’s need to be a permanent structure. Commissioner Adcock asked if ADU’s would be charged impact fees if they’re connecting to existing utilities. Mr. Bond stated that impact fees would be included in a future discussion. 
The Commission agreed that the discussion on ADU’s is heading in the right direction. Commissioner Adcock suggested that the size of the units be included in the discussion. Mr. Bond suggested limiting the size of a footprint and pointed out that minimum square footage for a home differs depending on the zoning. Commissioner Adcock asked if there are plans to put ADU’s in other zones. Commissioner Gunnell suggested applying AUD’s to the R-10 zone concurrently with the R-8 zone. Mr. Bond explained that currently multifamily housing isn’t allowed in the R-10 zone, unless it is a designated PUD. Commissioner Sperry suggested that there is a requirement stating that at least one of the units must be owner occupied.
Motion: Commissioner Adcock motioned to recommend that the concept of detached accessory dwelling units (ADU) be implemented into Santaquin City code and that the following ideas be considered: 
· Multi-family developments be prohibited in the R-8 zone and that detached ADUs be permitted and regulated appropriately.  In conjunction with this change, we recommend that the infill lot and flag lot standards be repealed from the code. 
· An ADU “workshop” or public relation resource be established which would help residents understand how to implement an ADU and understand what such an investment would look like.  If multi-family in the R-8 zone doesn’t continue to happen, an affordable option needs to replace it in order for the City to be in harmony with State moderate income housing requirements.’
Commissioner Sperry seconded.
Roll Call:
Commissioner Adcock	      Aye
Commissioner Tolman	      Aye
Commissioner Sperry	      Aye
Commissioner Gunnell	      Aye
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Commissioner Wood	      Aye
The vote passed unanimously 5 to 0.
Approval of Minutes:
Motion: Commissioner Adcock motioned to approve the minutes from October 23, 2018. Commissioner Gunnell seconded. The vote was unanimous in the affirmative.
Planning Commission Business:
Mr. Bond reported that November 27th wasn’t included on the regular meeting schedule, and asked if the Planning Commission would be available to attend that meeting. The Planning Commission Members agreed not to hold the meeting in order to attend the Town Hall meeting regarding the Summit Ridge extension. 
Mr. Lundell reported that Engineering is currently reviewing bids for the Summit Ridge Parkway, Highway 6, and 5th West projects and the bid is set to close this week. Mr. Lundell reported that the permitting process for 3rd west has been finished, and the necessary right of way has been acquired from UDOT.
Mr. Bond reported that the grocery store has missed their first deadline for the Council incentive. He explained that the second and third deadlines are subsequent monthly until February. 
Mr. Bond stated that Tuesday December 4th at 6 pm is the Santaquin City Christmas Party dinner will be provided. The planning Commissioners and a guest will be invited. A reminder email will be sent to the Commissioners. 
Adjournment: Commissioner Adcock motioned to adjourn at 9:18 p.m.
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___________________________                                                          _________________________
Trevor Wood, Commission Chair                                                             Kira Petersen, Deputy Recorder
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